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Temple American Inn of Court
Minutes of Executive Committee Meeting

January 12, 2009
Courtroom of the Honorable Cynthia M. Rufe

Present:
Hon. C. Rufe, Hon. P. Dembe, Hon. S. Moss,  Hon. A. Rizzo, A. Casper, M. Cedrone, J. Chalal, Y. Cooper, A. Haller (via telephone), G. Heller, M. Lennon, J. Snyder, P. Weiner

Not Present:
Hon. M. Bernstein, Hon. M. Lachman (emergency absence), Hon. L. Reed (excused), L. Bendesky, D. Davis, A. Duffy (excused), M. Seigle (excused)

1. Call To Order:  Judge Rufe called the meeting to order shortly after 4:30 pm.  Judge Rufe circulated a 12-item agenda of items for discussion.

2. Presentation of Prior Minutes:  Jennifer Myers Chalal presented the minutes of the December 2008 Executive Committee meeting for approval, which minutes she took due to Jennifer Platzkere Snyder’s excused absence from the December meeting.  A motion was made to approve the minutes, which passed with unanimous support.  Greg Heller confirmed to the Executive Committee that minutes of the Committee’s meetings are being posted on the Inn’s website and are accessible only to members of our Inn.

3. Budgets:  Paul Weiner presented proposed 2008-09 budgets for the Inn as well as for the scholarship account.  The budget for the Inn was based on Paul’s review of Inn documentation over the past two years.  

a. A concern was raised regarding an entry for $150.00 in banking fees for the scholarship account and for $200.00 for the Inn’s main banking account, both of which are held at PNC Bank.  Paul explained that the fees were incurred due to an inability to maintain certain account balance minimums in each account.  Judge Rizzo suggested contacting PNC to explore whether the bank may agree to waive the fees for one year in exchange for the Inn maintaining the accounts with PNC going forward.  It was agreed that this concept would be explored, either by Paul or another willing Committee member. 
b. A question was also raised as to whether the $30.00 in interest earnings in the scholarship fund account amounted to income.  

c. A motion was then made to approve the budget for the scholarship fund, which passed unanimously.
d. As to the main budget, a question was raised as to why it started at $0 at the beginning of the 2008-09 year.  Paul explained that the main banking account was actually at a negative balance at the end of the 2007-08 year and that he prepaid his 2008-09 dues during the 2007-08 year to eliminate the negative balance.

e. A concern was raised about the amount budgeted for and spent on trays of food at each of the monthly Inn meetings.  Judge Rufe reported that Judge Angell had previously questioned the $500.00 cost for food at the January 2009 meeting.  At the January meeting, hoagie and food trays were ordered for 20 people, drinks were ordered for 50 people, and 54 people attended.  The Committee agreed that the volume of food provided at the January 2009 meeting (which was reduced from the amount provided at previous meetings) was sufficient and the overall cost acceptable given that previous meeting food costs ranged from $800.00-1,000.00.  It was also agreed that the Inn would request that the food be presented in smaller portions (i.e., hoagies cut in quarters), to encourage more people to eat and/or to extend the food presented for more people.  Jennifer Snyder agreed to speak with Drew Duffy, Larry Bendesky and/or Clare McKeown about the Committee’s suggestions for reducing the size of hoagies on trays.  It was agreed that the budget should still reflect a cost of $18,500 for food, with the understanding that this number may be an overstatement if food orders are kept smaller.  The cost allotted for wine was deemed reasonable.
f. The Committee discussed the allotments for CLE credits, dues and award fees and concluded all were appropriate.  It was specifically discussed that CLE credits are part of the benefit of membership.  CLE costs are $1.50 per person seeking credit per credit hour.

g. As to the accountant fees, it was discussed that this entry was inserted as a line item at $1,000.00 for an audit.  A concern was raised as to the appropriateness of this cost, which depends on the type of audit that the Inn is seeking.  A certified CPA statement will cost more than a “compilation and review” of financial statements by an independent accountant.  The Committee discussed whether a review could be performed in stages, starting with the “compilation and review” and only expanding to a fuller certified statement if deemed necessary.  Mark Cedrone reported that he would be meeting with the Inn’s accountant, Tom Nihill, to arrange for the process to start and discuss any tax issues that the Inn may have.  Mark was then excused to leave the meeting early.

h. Miscellaneous budget items were then reviewed.  The Committee agreed that it was unnecessary for the Inn to pay for members’ valet parking at events, that the badges seemed expensive, and that venue costs should be further contained to keep in line with the budget.  All agreed that the miscellaneous costs reflected in the budget for 2008-09 should remain, with a goal to reduce them going forward.

i. A motion was then made to approve the Inn’s main budget, which passed unanimously.

4. Inn Archives:  The Committee next discussed the Inn’s archives.  The paper archives of the Inn are being organized by Judge Rizzo and stored in the upper tier of the law library at City Hall.  Paul Weiner, Meredith Seigle, Yvette Cooper and Alan Casper all agreed to assist Judge Rizzo in reviewing and organizing documents.  Judge Rizzo reported that Jeff Abramowitz is supposed to be sending additional documents to her for the archives.  Alan Casper and Jennifer Snyder will provide Judge Rizzo with materials for the current year as well as for 2007-08.  Judge Rizzo will follow up with Don Davis regarding copies of past presidential files.  Anthony Haller and Judge Rizzo were excused to leave the meeting at this point.

5. Bencher Article:  Greg Heller reported that he is working on an article for the Bencher magazine about our Inn’s scholarship winner.  Greg was excused to leave the meeting at this point.
6. Resignation Letter:  The Committee then discussed the letter of resignation that Judge Rufe received from longtime Inn member Steve Harvey.  In sum, he sought to resign from the Inn due to ongoing scheduling difficulties over the course of the year which would preclude him from being involved.  Steve had already paid his dues for the 2008-09 year and was not asking for them to be returned.  A motion was made to accept Steve’s resignation with regret and offer an opportunity, before his resignation is finalized, to place him on a leave of absence from the Inn, if he so desired.  The motion was unanimously approved.  
7. Program Report Deadlines:  The new deadlines for submitting program reports to the national organization were discussed.  The deadline for submitting programs presented between October and December 2008 is January 30, 2009.  Judge Lachman, Judge Giles and Don Davis were leaders of the November 2008 program.  Judge Rufe was a leader of the October 2008 program, and Jennifer Snyder was involved in the December 2008 program.  Alan Casper agreed to email a Program Report Form to Judge Rufe for the October 2008 program as well as to those involved in the November 2008 program.  Jennifer Snyder indicated that she would complete the Form for the December 2008 program and would submit all materials to the national organization if timely delivered to her.  The Committee then discussed whether judges should be kept at the top of the team rosters and whether junior attorneys could be re-involved at the “coordinator” level to ensure timely notification to Program Chairs as to the program topics and to ensure timely completion of Program Report Forms and submission of team materials to the Recorder to forward to the national organization.  No conclusion was reached as to changing or adding assignments during the current Inn year.
8. Sponsorship of New Inns:  The Committee then discussed its efforts to mentor/sponsor two new Inns of Court in this region – the Nicholas Cipriani Family Court Inn of Court and the Workers’ Compensation Inn of Court.  The Workers’ Compensation Inn is scheduled to be operational by April 2009.  Jennifer Snyder agreed to contact Lisa Chapin from the national organization to determine the status of the Family Court Inn.  Our Inn’s involvement with these new Inns will add additional points to our Model of Excellence submission.
9. Pro-Bono Activities:  The Committee discussed and agreed that we should post information regarding our Inn’s community outreach projects on the Inn’s website.  Jennifer Snyder agreed to check on the deadline to submit such projects to the national organization.
10. Awards:  A question was raised as to what other opportunities there are for our Inn to become eligible for awards or other points towards the Model of Excellence award.  Jennifer Snyder agreed to review the outstanding awards available so that the Committee could discuss possible nominations before or at the next Committee meeting.

11. Additional Bencher Articles:  The Committee discussed that our Inn should make a further effort to submit articles to the Bencher magazine, to continue to keep our Inn’s profile high and to earn additional points for the Model of Excellence award.  It was suggested that we circulate a request for ideas for articles.  Possible subjects include profiling Judge Rizzo, who is currently getting national recognition for her foreclosure program, or Judge Dembe, who was recently elected President Judge of the Philadelphia Court of Common Pleas.  Jennifer Snyder agreed to review upcoming publication dates for the magazine and report back by the next meeting.
12. Joint May Meeting:  Judge Moss informed the Committee that there were no new developments as to the May 2009 joint meeting with the Theodore Roosevelt Inn of Court based in Long Island, NY, other than that the meeting might take place in June rather than in May.  Judge Rufe expressed that she would be unavailable for a Friday night meeting in Long Island, and would prefer a Saturday evening meeting in Manhattan.

- Jennifer Platzkere Snyder, Recorder

(typed on 1/30/09)
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